

Rhode Island History

RHODE ISLAND HISTORICAL SOCIETY PUBLICATION

Volume 60, Number 4



The Rhode Island Historical Society 110 Benevolent Street, Providence, RI 02906 www.rihs.org

December 28, 2002

Aldrich House

110 Benevolent Street Providence, RI 02906 Fax: 351-0127

The Library

121 Hope Street Providence, RI 02906 Phone: 273-8107 or 273-8109 Fax: 751-7930

John Brown House

52 Power Street Providence, RI 02906 Fax: 751-2307

Museum of Work & Culture 42 South Main Street Woonsocket, RI 02895 Phone: 769-9675 Fax: 767-2905

Newell D. Goff Institute for Ingenuity and Enterprise Studies 110 Benevolent Street Providence, RI 02906 Fax: 351-0127

> President Roger N. Begin Executive Director Bernard P. Fishman

We have three important changes to announce with this issue of *Rhode Island History*. Most significantly, Rhode Island History will now be issued three times a year rather Dear Member: than four. This change is one among a number of institutional budget cuts made utan tour. This change is one among a number of insutational oraget cuts made necessary by such financial challenges as a sluggish economy and this year's plunge in the veloce of our order meters. Unfortune table circles differentiate barrenets of an the value of our endowments. Unfortunately, similar difficulties have affected many One related result of the reduction in the number of issues is that Rhode Island History nonprofit organizations in our region. Whe related result of the reduction in the number of issues is that Arioue Island Histo will now have to be sent by bulk mail rather than by second-class mail. It will thus will now have to be sent by ourse man raties than by second-class man, it will una become even more important for you to keep us current about any address changes, since the post office will no longer forward the magazine. Finally, I would like to mention that after this issue Rick Stattler will be taking over r many, i wound like to mention that after this issue rick blamer will be taking over from Marta Martínez as editor of *Rhode Island History*. Rick will already be known to from Maria Marinez as enfort of Mode Island Ristory. Now will already be many of you who use our library on Hope Street, as he continues to serve as many or you who use our normy on riope surger, as ne continues to serve as manuscripts curator there, a position he has held since 1994. Rick invites suggestions and comments about the macazine and new he reached by mail a mail and comments about the magazine, and may be reached by mail, e-mail (rstattler@rihs.org), or telephone (401-273-8111). I thank you for your understanding and consideration as we institute these changes. I mank you for your understanding and consideration as we insure unsee changes They are a difficult but necessary part of helping the Historical Society weather a scales are and these that some of these will ensure the source of the source they are a uniform our necessary part of neighing the ristorical society weather a challenging time, and I hope that some of them will prove temporary. What will receive receiver the component in the society in the society of the s remain permanent is our commitment to achieving a high standard of scholarly quality is *Rhode Island Ulators* and to convince that it continues to a the standard of scholarly quality in Rhode Island History, and to ensuring that it continues to engage and involve you in Bhode Island History. Rhode Island's great pageant of history.

Sincerely,

Bernard P. Fishman Executive Director

Rhode Island History

Volume 60, Number 4

Published by The Rhode Island Historical Society 110 Benevolent Street Providence, Rhode Island 02906-3152 and printed by a grant from the State of Rhode Island and Providence Plantations, Lincoln Almond, Governor; Edward S. Inman III, Secretary of State

Roger N. Begin, president Diana L. Johnson, vice president Bradford B. Kopp, vice president for development Barbara F. Weaver, vice president for libraries Edward F. Sanderson, vice president for museums David S. Lux, secretary C. June Tow, assistant secretary Lyle S. Fain, treasurer Tobias M. Lederberg, assistant treasurer Bernard P. Fishman, director James K. Mahoney, administrative director

FELLOWS OF THE SOCIETY Carl Bridenbaugh Glenn W. LaFantasie

PUBLICATIONS COMMITTEE Harrison M. Wright, chair Joyce M. Botelho James Findlay Robert Allen Greene Robert W. Hayman Jane Lancaster James P. Marusak William McKenzie Woodward

Marta V. Martínez, editor Hilliard Beller, copy editor Allison Cywin, graphics editor

The Rhode Island Historical Society assumes no responsibility for the opinions of contributors.

CONTENTS

| Rhode Island and the Slave Trade J. STANLEY LEMONS | 95 |
|---|-----|
| Writings on Rhode Island History, 2001 ROGER PARKS | 105 |
| | |
| Index to Volume 60 | 107 |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |

© 2002 by The Rhode Island Historical Society RHODE ISLAND HISTORY (ISSN 0035-4619) RHODE ISLAND HISTORY (USPS no. 464-780) is published four times a year by The Rhode Island Historical Society at 110 Benevolent Street, Providence, Rhode Island 02906-3152. Periodicals postage is paid at Providence, Rhode Island. Society members receive each issue as a membership benefit. Institutional subscriptions to RHODE ISLAND HISTORY and the Society's quarterly newsletter are \$25.00 annually. Individual copies of current and back issues are available from the Society for \$8.00 (price includes postage and handling). Manuscripts and other correspondence should be sent to Marta V. Martínez, editor, at the Society. POSTMASTER: Send address changes to Rhode Island Historical Society, 110 Benevolent Street, Providence, Rhode Island 02906-3152.

VOTICE.

E SCAPED from the Service of his Matter, on the itth Inftant, a Negro Man, named SCIPIO, of a black Complexion, about 5 Feet 6 or 7 Inches high, aged upwards of 40 Years.-He is used to House Service,

and Gardening; and other wife a handy Fellow. — Whoever will fecure him in a public Jail, or return him to the Subferiber, fhall receive TWENTY DOLLARS Reward, free of all Charges 5—and it any Perfon or Perfons conceal, or employ him, they may depend on being profecured—agreeably to a Law of Congress, paffed the 12th of February, 1793.

DAVID OLIPHANT.

N. B. Masters of Vessels are warned, not to employ, or carry him iff.

Nereport (R I) Sept. 18, 1797.

Rhode Island and the Slave Trade

J. STANLEY LEMONS

J. Stanley Lemons is a professor of history at Rhode Island College. This article is adapted from his 25 January 2001 lecture at the Rhode Island Historical Society.

Advertisement in the Newport Mercury, 18 September 1797. RIHS Collection (RHi X3 7543). ne must be cautious about reading present-day morality and attitudes back into the past. Today we are horrified by slavery, but until the mid-eighteenth century slavery was generally accepted in all societies and in all times. When we see a seventeenth-century figure like Roger Williams involved in the distribution and sale of Narragansett captives after King Philip's War, we should remember that he was doing something that was acceptable in that age. Even those being enslaved expected it to happen; they were the losers in a war, and that was what happened to losers. But Williams was also opposed to "man stealing," or abducting people in order to enslave them, and he even spoke against holding war captives as "perpetual slaves."

Massachusetts Bay adopted a law establishing permanent slavery for whites, Native Americans, and Africans in 1641, becoming the first British colony in America to do so. This became the law for Plymouth and Connecticut as well when the United Colonies was formed in 1643. Under Williams's leadership, Providence Plantations—Providence and Warwick—responded in 1652 by passing legislation that sought to prevent the development of slavery by limiting the time that anyone could be held in bondage. The legal condition of such unfree people was to be like that of indentured servants: their servitude was to be limited and not inherited.² But the new law fell into disuse after Providence and Warwick failed to persuade the colony's other two towns, Portsmouth and Newport, to accept the legislation.

As Williams's scruples about slavery suggest, certain restrictions on enslavement had developed over time. For example, Christians were not supposed to enslave Christians, nor were Muslims to enslave Muslims. There was, however, no prohibition on Muslims enslaving Christians or vice versa, or on either of them enslaving pagans or infidels.³The enslavement of pagan Slavic people went on for so long that the very word *slave* is derived from the proper name *Slav*.

The conviction that slavery was simply and completely *wrong* was slow to occur. The first antislavery protest that we know about in American history came from the Quakers of Germantown, Pennsylvania, in 1688. At that time Quakers were regarded as extreme, even weird, and were despised by nearly everyone else.⁴ One might recall that Massachusetts hanged four Quakers in the 1660s, and that Roger Williams himself considered Quakers heretics.⁵

Opposition to slavery began to grow in the century that followed. Those who lived in the second half of the eighteenth century were on the cusp of the change from regarding slavery as ordinary and acceptable to regarding it as immoral and unacceptable. The generation of the Founding Fathers wrestled with the issue.⁶ The question of slavery and the slave trade became increasingly a matter of moral concern for many people in the years before the American Revolution. Struggling to eliminate slavery within their own ranks, the Quakers began trying to convince others of its immorality as well. The thrust of Enlightenment humanitarianism added weight to the cause among many who were untouched by Quaker morality. As Joanne Pope Melish notes in her book *Disowning Slavery*, "it was only in the context of the Revolution that the antislavery movement gained support outside a fringe group of Quakers and other agitators."⁷

By the early 1770s the impact of these moral concerns became evident as various prominent people began to purge themselves of any involvement in the institution of slavery.



The Reverend James Manning. Engraving, 1815. RIHS Collection (RHi X3 601).

James Manning, Brown University's first president and pastor of Providence's First Baptist Church, freed his only slave in December 1770. Former slaveholder Samuel Hopkins, pastor of the First Congregational Church in Newport, began preaching against slavery in 1771, and he was soon joined by Ezra Stiles, pastor of Newport's Second Congregational Church and a future president of Yale. Moses Brown converted to Quakerism and freed his ten slaves in 1773, the same year in which the Quaker Yearly Meeting voted a complete break with slavery and ordered Friends to free all of their slaves.^{\$}

In June 1774 the growing movement against slavery led the Rhode Island General Assembly to pass a law prohibiting the further importation of slaves into Rhode Island. This was followed by the state's gradual emancipation act of 1784, which provided that from then on, children born to slave mothers were to be considered freeborn citizens. However, to compensate owners for their losses, such children were to be bound out as apprentices until age twenty-one, and their wages paid to their mothers' owners.

Then, in 1787, the General Assembly made it illegal for any Rhode Islander to be involved in the African slave trade anywhere. This last law is noteworthy in that

it was the first law in America prohibiting American citizens from involvement in the African slave trade. In 1788 Moses Brown and Samuel Hopkins convinced both Massachusetts and Connecticut to enact laws almost identical to Rhode Island's, thereby outlawing the African slave trade for nearly all New Englanders.

But when these laws went unenforced, in February 1789 Moses Brown, Samuel Hopkins, James Manning, former congressman David Howell, New Bedford whaling magnate William Rotch, Thomas Robinson, Rowland and Thomas Hazard (the latter three from South County families that once owned large numbers of slaves), and about 180 other men, mostly Quakers, organized the Abolition Society (formally, the Providence Society for Promoting the Abolition of Slavery, for the Relief of Persons Unlawfully Held in Bondage, and for Improving the Condition of the African Race). The Abolition Society became the self-appointed agency to enforce the laws against the

To the GENERAL ASSEMBLY of the State of RHODE-ISLAND, next to be holden at *Providence*.

The PETITION and MEMORIAL of the Representatives of the People called QUAKERS, in New-England, being met together in Capacity of a Meeting for Sufferings,

HUMBLY SHEWETH,

HAT it is not without a real Concern, that we again addrefs you; having lately witneffed your juft and favourable Interpolition in Refpect to the iniquitous Trade to Africa for Slaves, which we as a Society have for fome Time confidered as a national Evil, tending to draw down the divine Difpleature; but being fully perfuaded that the fame Principles of Trath and Juffice, together with a Defire for the Prefervation and Welfare of our Fellow-Citizens in general confirminus; we hope it will not be deemed unfeatonable to lay before you our Concern, and to recommend to your ferious Confideration the Repeal or Amendment of feveral Laws of this State, which we apprehend are, in their prefent Operation, not only inconflitent with the Principles of Juffice and good Government, but alfo with the beft Sentiments and Feelings of your Confituents, and our Fellow-Citizens in general.

As the Act which makes the Paper Currency of this State, in its prefent depretiated Value, a Tender at Par in Payment of juft Debts has been found inadequate to any valuable Purpofe of fupporting its Credit; whatever laudable Intentions any may have had in promoting the faid Act, we apprehend they can no longer operate for its Continuance, which now mult be accompanied with the painful Senfations arifing from a Profpect of *Injury* to many—perhaps *Ruin* to fome; who being incapable, or unwilling to avail themfelves of like Advantages, look up to the Legiflative Body for Protection and Redrefs, in affording which we apprehend your Reputation and Dignity at this Time deeply interefted.

The Act which makes void Notes and Book Accounts, that are not fettled within Two Years from the Passing the fame, we also apprehend to be of the same Nature with the other.

We therefore respectfully entreat your andid and ferious Attention to the aforefaid Laws, which we have Reason to believe are now confidered as real Grievances by your Conftituents, and if continued in Force will prove a wide and fatal Door of Injustice and Oppression, on the one Hand, and Depravity and Corruption of Morals on the other.—And that you in Wisdom will see meet to repeal the same, or make such Amendments as will effectually prevent the Mischiefs refulting therefrom.

SIGNED in and on Behalf of the Representatives aforesaid, at a Meeting for Sufferings held at Providence, for New-England, the Twenty-fifth of the Second Month, by

THOMAS ARNOLD, Clerk.

In GENERAL ASSEMBLY, FEBRUARY Seffion, 1788.

R ESOLVED, That this Petition be, and the fame is hereby received, and the Confideration thereof is referred to the next Seffion of this Affembly: And the Secretary is directed forthwith to caufe Copies thereof to be printed, and one delivered to a Deputy of each Town, to be delivered to the Town-Clerks of the respective Towns, in order that the Senfe of the Freemen at large may be taken upon the fame.

Witness, A true Copy : HENRY WARD, Secretary.

Erevidence : Printed by Bennett Wheeder.]

Seeking the repeal or amendment of a law authorizing paper money as legal tender for the payment of debts, this 1788 Quaker petition cited a precedent for proper legislative action: the General Assembly's recent "just and favourable Interposition in Respect to the iniquitous Trade to Africa for Slaves, which we as a Society have for some Time considered as a national Evil, tending to draw down the divine Displeasure." RIHS Collection (Rhi X3 7544). cent of the American trade in African slaves.¹¹ But Rhode Island's participation in the slave trade needs to be put into context: compared to the part played by the major slavers—Great Britain, Portugal, and France—America's role in the African slave trade was, says Coughtry, "minute." Rhode Islanders transported about 106,000 slaves during a period when Great Britain transported an estimated 2.5 million; that is, for every slave carried by Rhode Island slavers, Great Britain carried twenty-four.¹² Portugal, having

slave trade, and it was this group that prosecuted John Brown, Moses's brother, in 1790 and 1797.⁹

Nationally, the antislavery movement led to debates in the Continental Congress, the Confederation Congress, and the Constitutional Convention, and in 1787 it produced the Northwest Ordinance, which prohibited slavery in the northwest territories of the United States. It also caused George Washington to change his mind about slavery and to provide for the freeing of his slaves after his death. Washington was the only one of the slaveholding Founding Fathers who made legal arrangements for the freedom of all of his slaves.¹⁰

In response to a rising outcry, Congress passed its first law against the African slave trade in 1794 and outlawed it completely in 1808. To put more teeth into the law, in 1820 Congress added the death penalty for participating in African slave trading. But these laws were poorly enforced, and the British, who had been more heavily involved in the trade, did more to end it than the Americans did. Only one man was ever executed under the American law-Capt. Nathaniel Gordon, a slaver from Portland, Maine, who was captured in 1860 and executed in 1862, during the Civil War. What makes Rhode Island's role in the African slave trade especially reprehensible is that much of it took place after the African slave trade had been made illegal, first by Rhode Island and then by the United States government.

Jay Coughtry, in *The Notorious Triangle*, argues that the American slave trade from 1727 to 1807 might better be called the Rhode Island slave trade. Throughout the eighteenth century, Rhode Island merchants controlled between 60 and 90 per-

98 RHODE ISLAND AND THE SLAVE TRADE

started earlier and persisting longer, over time brought even more slaves from Africa than Britain did.¹³

sant sations sant

The first recorded visit of a slave trader to Rhode Island came in 1696, when a Bostonowned ship, the *Seaflower*, arrived at Newport with a cargo of forty-seven slaves and sold fourteen of them. The first recorded slaving voyages *from* Rhode Island occurred in 1700, when two sloops and a ship from Newport went to Africa and brought slaves to Barbados.¹⁴ Newport remained Rhode Island's leading slave-trading town until the Revolution. During the war the slave trade was suspended, but it resumed in the frantic search for markets in the 1780s. From 1790 until the trade finally ended, Bristol was the state's chief slaving port; by 1807 Bristol merchants owned two of every three Rhode Island slaving ships.¹⁵

The first slaver from Providence sailed in January 1736 under Captain James Brown, the father of the four Brown brothers.¹⁶ It was not a losing voyage, but James Brown never did it again. The next Brown slaver, *The Wheel of Fortune*, was dispatched in 1759 by Obadiah Brown, the uncle and mentor of the Brown brothers. It had the misfortune to be captured by a French raider and was lost. That was the one and only attempt at slave trading by Obadiah, who died in 1763.¹⁷

The loss of *The Wheel of Fortune* exemplified one of the reasons why slave trading fell off in the 1740s and from the late 1750s to 1764. As Great Britain and France engaged in their great wars for empire, Rhode Island merchants who had been active in the slave trade largely turned their efforts to privateering instead. For some merchants, privateering seems to have been the wartime equivalent of slaving. From the start of Queen Anne's War in 1702 to the beginning of the American Revolution, Rhode Island authorized nearly 180 privateers to raid enemy shipping. During King George's War (1739-1748) the colony issued commissions to 35 Newport privateers, and a third of Newport's adult males, including slaves, served on the privateers at one time or another.¹⁸ Privateering flourished once again during the French and Indian War (1754-1763).¹⁹ But privateering, like slave trading, was a risky enterprise, and only a minority of Rhode Island merchants ever engaged in either.²⁰

The next time the Browns attempted a slaving expedition was in 1764. In November of that year the brig *Sally*, financed by Moses, Joseph, Nicholas, and John Brown, departed for Africa with merchandise and stores worth \$14,000. The voyage was an unqualified disaster, losing the brothers between \$9,000 and \$12,000. Moses, Joseph, and Nicholas were never again involved in the African slave trade.²¹ John, on the other hand, continued in the trade or defended it "almost to his dying day" in 1803.²²

Actually, John did not get many more chances to engage in the slave trade. He sent another ship to the Slave Coast in 1769, but the Revolution cut off the trade from 1775 to 1783. He did not dispatch slavers again until 1785 and 1786, when the disruption of prewar trade routes and a postwar depression left him and other merchants in desperate straits. By then John Brown and his younger brother Moses were on opposite sides of the slavery issue. Nevertheless, by 1787 John needed Moses's financial support for his China-trade ventures, and he promised not to engage in slaving again.²³ It was in that year, 1787, that the Rhode Island General Assembly banned participation by Rhode Islanders in the African slave trade.

The organization of the Abolition Society in 1789, founded to enforce the Assembly's 1787 law, provoked proponents of the trade to mount a vigorous attempt to justify it. John Brown opened the attack on 14 February 1789 with a letter in the *Providence*

Gazette, declaring that the new society was trying to ruin solid citizens and gentlemen, and that it threatened the social order and honest commerce. Playing on negative stereotypes of Quakers, the letter was aimed at discrediting the Abolition Society (especially its still suspect Quaker membership) and intimidating supporters of the antislavery movement. John's defense of slavery and his attack on those who opposed it led to a debate with Moses via letters to the local press during the early months of 1789.²⁴

> In 1790 the Abolition Society initiated a suit against John Brown for forcing one of his slaves to board a ship that appeared to be a slaver. In exchange for the society's dropping the suit, John grudgingly agreed to free the slave.²⁵ Outraged at being deprived, as he said, of the benefit of his slave, and unable to strike back directly at the Abolition Society, he resigned from the Charitable Baptist Society, an organization whose ranks included such prominent Abolition Society members as Brown president James Manning, former congressman David Howell, and Governor Arthur Fenner.²⁶

Then, in 1795, John went back on his word to Moses by sending his ship *Hope* on a slaving voyage to Africa. The Abolition Society brought another suit against him, and in March 1797 he was prosecuted under the 1794 United States statute. His ship was condemned and forfeited. Although he whined about being singled out for prosecution, he was not the only one pursued by the Abolition Society. Cyprian Sterry, who dispatched more slavers in 1795

and 1796 than any other Providence merchant, was also charged by the society. However, he struck a bargain: he promised to get out of the trade if the society dropped the case. That was done, and "his name never again appeared on an African ship register or cargo manifest."²⁷ John Brown refused to put a similar pledge in writing, so the Abolition Society pressed its case against him.

John Brown defended the slave trade to the end. In 1800 he was one of five U.S. congressmen to vote against a bill to strengthen the 1794 law under which he had been prosecuted. Speaking against the bill, he offered three arguments: First, he said that it was wrong to deny to American citizens the benefits of a trade that was open to Europeans. Second, he maintained that the trade was not immoral because the condition of those enslaved was "much bettered"; as war captives in Africa, he said, they would probably have been put to death had they not been sold into slavery. Finally, he argued that the trade would bring much-desired revenue to the nation's treasury. "Why should a heavy fine and imprisonment be made the penalty for carrying on a trade so advantageous?" he asked.²⁸

saresationesare

John Brown. Miniature portrait on ivory by Edward Greene Malbone, 1794. Collection of the New-York Historical Society (negative no. 16580). John Brown's prominence has led some to believe that the wealth of the Brown family was based on the slave trade. The historian Lorenzo Greene, for example, writes:

The Brown family was one of the greatest mercantile families in colonial America. At least six of them, James, his brother, Obadiah, and James' four sons: Nicholas, John, Joseph, and Moses, carried on one of the biggest slave-trading businesses in New England. For over fifty years this powerful family reaped large rewards from the slave trade. When James Brown sent the *Mary* to Africa in 1736, he launched Providence into the Negro traffic and laid the foundation for the Brown fortune. From this year until 1790, the Browns played a commanding role in the New England slave trade.²⁹

This is admittedly an old source, dating from 1942, but the view lingers. More recent scholarship has presented a different view. It has been pointed out, for instance, that the foundation for the Brown fortune was laid by trade in goods in the Caribbean.³⁰ Further, the Browns attempted only three slaving voyages from 1736 to 1765; one was a modest success, one was lost totally, and the third resulted in a loss of more than \$9,000. Moses, Joseph, and Nicholas had nothing more to do with slave trading after 1765, building their fortunes instead on manufacturing, banking, insurance, land speculation, and other businesses. As James Hedges puts it, after 1765 "the Browns had become manufacturers first and merchants second."³¹ Only John persisted, but he sent only four more ships over the course of the next twenty-six years.

On the other hand, no one disputes that the fortune of the DeWolf family of Bristol was based on rum, slaving, privateering, and, perhaps, piracy. "In the annals of the American slave trade," Jay Coughtry concludes, "the D'Wolfs are without peers. . . . theirs was one of the few fortunes that truly rested on rum and slaves."³² Over the years the DeWolfs launched twice as many slaving voyages as their nearest competitors. The career of the notorious George DeWolf (who built Linden Place in Bristol in 1810) did not end until 1825, during which time he was engaged in the totally illegal enterprises of slave trading and privateering for a foreign government.³³ The DeWolfs and other slavers aggressively challenged the limitations on the slave trade, and DeWolf henchmen thwarted efforts to enforce the laws. Strongarm tactics sabotaged the auction of the condemned DeWolf vessel *Lucy* in 1799 and ended effective enforcement of the confiscation provision of the 1794 law.³⁴ When a separate U.S. customs district was subsequently created for Bristol in 1801, the customs agent was Charles Collins, the former captain of the *Lucy* and the brother-in-law of James DeWolf. Collins never managed to see a slaver during the twenty years he held the office.³⁵

The history of the DeWolfs notwithstanding, it should be emphasized that the slave trade was never more than a marginal enterprise for most Rhode Island merchants, nor was it the basis of Rhode Island fortunes. Slaving voyages in the eighteenth century constituted only 3 to 10 percent of ship clearances in Rhode Island each year; rarely did any merchant devote more than a tenth of his voyages to slaving. Although many prominent merchant names were associated with the trade at one time or another, this involvement was merely one part of a larger complex pattern of oceanic enterprise.³⁶

Rhode Island's involvement in the slave trade was part of a scramble by merchants to find something to trade and to market. The problem was that Rhode Island itself—a small place with no significant minerals or other raw materials to export—had little that anyone wanted. The essence of Rhode Island's oceanic commerce thus lay in reexporting goods—in carrying things from one place to another and trading, trading, and trading, trying to make a profit on each transaction. The lack of exportable or salable goods is what led Rhode Islanders into the dubious, illegal, and immoral worlds of slave trading, smuggling, privateering, trading with the enemy in wartime, and piracy. So wide-spread was Rhode Island's evasion of the Navigation Acts that in 1764 Governor

Stephen Hopkins admitted that 82 percent of the molasses brought into the colony was illegally imported.³⁷ It was the British attempt to stop that sort of customs evasion that led to the presence in Rhode Island waters of ships such as the HMS *Gaspee*.

> Molasses has been described as the engine of Rhode Island's eighteenth-century commerce, and commentators often point to the fact that Newport and Providence teemed with rum distilleries. As something "reexported," rum did, in fact, become Rhode Island's main export; that is, molasses was imported and reexported as rum. But the often-made assumption that this production was all for the slave trade is erroneous. The truth is that only about a tenth of the rum was manufactured for the slave trade; Rhode Islanders themselves drank 48 percent of what was produced.38 Most of the rest was sold to North American buyers from Nova Scotia to Georgia. The demand for rum by other buyers actually made it difficult for Rhode Island slavers to get enough rum for trading on the African coast. Needing about nine thousand gallons for a voyage, many had to buy it from other ports.39

Slaving was little more than a break-even proposition for most merchants. The great majority of Rhode Island vessels were engaged in the coastal trade with other continental colonies. This trade included, among other things, the gathering of goods that could be sold in the West Indies, a commerce that yielded (as Coughtry notes) "a small, but almost certain profit."⁴⁰ The return in such trade was less than what could be earned in slaving, but one could make two or three such voyages with less risk and expense than were entailed in a single slaving expedition.⁴¹ For merchants with small capital and less tolerance for risk—as most merchants were—these were major advantages.

At the same time, since an idle ship earned nothing and still cost money to berth and maintain, most merchants wanted to keep as many of their ships as possible in play, and this meant that they had to diversify their risks and voyages. Aaron Lopez, reputed to be the richest merchant in Newport on the eve of the Revolution, employed his ships in a variety of trading enterprises, but not all were equally profitable. Although he was probably the major slave trader in the colony's principal slave-trading town, he sent fewer than 10 percent of his voyages to the African coast, and he apparently did no better than break even in the trade.⁴² "The slave trade played a variety of roles in the merchants' affairs," Sarah Deutsch concludes, "but fortune making was not among them."⁴³

SARSAN'O'ARSARS

George DeWolf. RIHS Collection (RHi X3 7542). Newport's halcyon days ended with the Revolution, and the town never regained its prominence. Providence, which had been only a minor participant in the slave trade, had begun to turn to manufacturing even before the Revolution, and it soon left oceanic commerce behind. By 1790 it was Bristol, a small player in the trade before the Revolution, that emerged as the leading slave-trading town in the state. Rather than following Providence's lead into manufacturing, Bristol became so economically dependent on the sundry ventures of George DeWolf that when DeWolf's empire collapsed in 1825, so too did Bristol's economy. Unable to wean themselves from the sea, Bristolians turned to whaling, but the development of gaslights in the 1840s and, later, of kerosene destroyed the demand for whale oil.

In an examination of Rhode Island's involvement in the African slave trade, certain points stand out. First, although the American role in the trade was a minor one, Rhode Islanders were the supermajority players in that role. Second, the slave trade was only a marginal part of the larger world of oceanic commerce for Rhode Island merchants; it was not their central enterprise. Third, among efforts to end the African slave trade, other Rhode Islanders took the lead; the first American law against the trade was in fact passed in Rhode Island in 1787. The pity and shame was that this law was not effective, and for a time the slavers became more energetic than ever.

BIBLIOGRAPHICAL NOTE

Unquestionably the best book about Rhode Island and the slave trade is Jay Coughtry, *The Notorious Triangle.* Coughtry mined the United States Customs House records for Rhode Island and was able to compile a list of 934 voyages in the eighteenth and nine-teenth centuries, which are listed in an appendix. Among other things, the entries provide the names of the ships, the owners, the captains, and the numbers of slaves taken.

To be clear about the Brown family's involvement in the trade, one must also consult James Hedges, *The Browns of Providence Plantations: The Colonial Years*, which was based on Hedges's intensive study of the Brown family papers. One problem that might arise from using Coughtry's list by itself is the mistaken conclusion that all the Browns that appear there were members of the same Brown family. Hedges will correct such a misapprehension.

Mack Thompson, *Moses Brown: Reluctant Reformer*, provides additional detail about the Brown family, and especially about Moses's efforts to end the slave trade and to aid his own former slaves for many years after emancipation. Stanley Chyet, *Lopez of Newport: Colonial American Merchant Prince*, devotes considerable attention to Aaron Lopez's entry and participation in the slave trade after 1762. That the trade was marginal to the Newport economy is the common conclusion drawn by Chyet as well as by Sarah Deutsch, "The Elusive Guineamen: Newport Slavers, 1735-1774," *New England Quarterly* 55 (June 1982), and Virgina Bever Platt, "And Don't Forget the Guinea Voyage': The Slave Trade of Aaron Lopez of Newport," *William and Mary Quarterly*, 3rd ser., 32 (1975).

The history of Bristol has drawn far less scholarship than that of either Providence or Newport. The saga of the illegal slaving, unlawful privateering, and piracy of the DeWolfs is best told by George Howe in *Mount Hope: A New England Chronicle*. The account is somewhat anecdotal, but Howe explains that most of the unsavory records of the DeWolfs were burned, buried, or lost.

Notes

- See Roger Williams's letter to John Winthrop, 3 July 1637, in *The Correspondence of Roger Williams*, ed. Glenn LaFantasie (Hanover, N.H.: University Press of New England, 1988), 1:109.
- 2. The law "ordered that no blacke mankind or white [be] forced by convenant bond, or otherwise, to serve any man . . . longer than ten years. . . . At the end of the term of ten yeares [the owners of slaves were] to sett them free, as the manner is with the English servants." John Russell Bartlett, ed., *Records of the Colony of Rhode Island and Providence Plantations in New England*, 10 vols. (Providence: A. C. Greene, 1856-63), 1:243. Slaves under the age of fourteen were to be freed at age twentyfour. Slaveholders who refused to emancipate their slaves or sought to sell them away were to be fined.
- 3. Islamic slavers carried away so many Africans over the centuries that it took the Europeans until the nineteenth century to equal, and finally surpass, the numbers enslaved by Muslims. See Paul E. Lovejoy, The Transformations in Slavery: A History of Slavery in Africa, 2nd ed. (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2000), table 2.1, page 26; table 3.1, page 47; table 3.7, page 62. These tables show that Islamic slave traders took approximately 7,020,000 slaves from 650 to 1800, and that European slavers carried away about 6,090,000 by 1800. Interestingly, about 45 percent of African slaves were exported, while the other 55 percent were kept enslaved in Africa. Ibid., 65.
- 4. Seeing the quiet and dignified face of the Friends today, we tend to forget why they came to be called Quakers. When the movement began in the mid-seventeenth century, some adherents expressed their religion in ecstatic and frenzied ways, even to disrupting the meetings of other religious groups by bursting into them naked.
- See Edwin S. Gaustad, Liberty of Conscience: Roger Williams in America (Valley Forge, Pa: Judson Press, 1999), 176-88.
- 6. An example of the transition can be seen in the family of John Adams's wife, Abigail Smith. Although she grew up in a family with slaves (her father had two black slaves, who were freed in his will), she was as adamantly opposed to slavery as John himself, whose family owned no slaves. See David McCullough, John Adams (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2001), 26, 56, 104, 292.
- 7. Joanne Pope Melish, *Disowning Slavery: Gradual Emancipation and "Race" in New England, 1780-1860* (Ithaca, N.Y.: Cornell University Press, 1998), 50.
- 8. Arline Ruth Kiven, *Then Why the Negroes: The Nature and Course of the Anti-Slavery*

Movement in Rhode Island, 1637-1861 (Providence: Urban League of Rhode Island, 1973), 21. Joanne Pope Melish's Disowning Slavery shows how difficult it was for the Quakers to eradicate slavery in their own ranks, and how slaveholding dragged on among Quakers for years. Stephen Hopkins, a signer of the Declaration of Independence and governor of Rhode Island, was disfellowshipped by his Quaker meeting for failing to free all his slaves.

- 9. Christy Millard Nadalin, "The Last Years of the Rhode Island Slave Trade," *Rhode Island History* 54 (1996): 45. See also Jay Coughtry, *The Notorious Triangle: Rhode Island and the African Slave Trade*, 1700-1807 (Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1981), 206.
- See Kenneth Morgan, "George Washington and the Problem of Slavery," *Journal of American Studies* 34 (August 2000): 301.
- 11. Coughtry, Notorious Triangle, 25.
- 12. Ibid., 6. Coughtry tallied 934 voyages, carrying 106,000 slaves; ibid., 241-85. The recently released Harvard data base suggests "that the Rhode Island trade amounted to about 1,000 voyages, that Rhode Island ports sent out about half of all slave vessels from the North American mainland." David Eltis et al., "The Volume and Structure of the Transatlantic Slave Trade: A Reassessment," *William and Mary Quarterly*, 3rd ser., 58 (2001): 22.
- Portugal (45.9 percent), Great Britain (28.1 percent), and France (13.2 percent) together accounted for 87.2 percent of the slave trade. Eltis et al., "Transatlantic Slave Trade," table 1, p. 43.
- 14. Bartlett, Records, 4:54-55.
- 15. Coughtry, Notorious Triangle, 6.
- 16. The Browns' participation in the African slave trade is recounted in James Hedges, *The Browns of Providence Plantations: The Colonial Years* (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1952), 70-85.
- 17. Ibid., 72.
- 18. Sarah Deutsch, "The Elusive Guineamen: Newport Slavers, 1735-1774," New England Quarterly 55 (June 1982): 243. Richard Partridge, Rhode Island's agent in London, reported to the king of England in 1757 that Rhode Island had fitted out more privateers than any other of the northern colonies during King George's War. See Robert W. Kenny, "Sea Captains Carousing in Surinam," Rhode Island History 36 (1977): 110.
- 19. Rhode Island merchants also traded with the enemy during the French and Indian War, a conflict that had a devastating effect on the colony's commerce. Newport merchants lost over a hundred vessels to French raiders and

Notes continued

to British enforcers trying to stop the illicit trade. Deutsch, "The Elusive Guineamen," 246.

- 20. "To [the merchants]," Deutsch concludes, "the slave trade simply provided an alternative set of markets and carried risks and opportunities similar to those of privateering. Potential losses outweighed potential grains for most merchants." Ibid., 253.
- 21. Moses's abandonment of the slave trade was clearly a matter of conscience; he had had a religious conversion and become a Quaker. Because neither Nicholas nor Joseph ever spoke out against the trade, one might wonder if they simply saw it as bad business.
- 22. Hedges, *Browns of Providence Plantations*, 81. One must observe that John Brown's participation in, and advocacy of, the slave trade did little to diminish his standing in Rhode Island. Slaving was a marginal activity to him, and he had many, many other much more profitable enterprises. He was regarded as a great patriot, a friend of George Washington, and a community leader; his election to the Confederation Congress (1784-85) and the United States Congress (1799-1801) was a mark of that esteem.
- Mack Thompson, Moses Brown: Reluctant Reformer (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1962), 191.
- 24. Ibid., 196-99; Nadalin, "Last Years," 41-43.
- 25. Thompson, Moses Brown, 200-201.
- 26. J. Stanley Lemons, First: The History of the First Baptist Church in America (Providence: Charitable Baptist Society, 2001), 27-28.
- 27. Coughtry, Notorious Triangle, 214.
- 28. Hedges, Browns of Providence Plantations, 84.
- Lorenzo Johnston Greene, *The Negro in Colonial New England* (1942; reprint, New York: Atheneum, 1968), 30 n. 87.
- 30. Hedges, Browns of Providence Plantations, 21-46.
- 31. Ibid., 123. They went into the iron business in 1765 and were the premier manufacturer of spermaceti candles from 1768 to 1777. Moses Brown's interest in textile manufacturing eventually led to the establishment of Slater Mill.
- 32. Coughtry, Notorious Triangle, 48.
- 33. George Howe, *Mount Hope: A New England Chronicle* (New York: Viking Press, 1959), 204.
- 34. William Ellery, the U.S. customs agent in Newport, brought the suit against the *Lucy* and sought to have it bought by the government at public auction for use as a revenue cutter. This plan was thwarted when his assistant, Samuel Bosworth, was seized by "Indians" and prevented from attending the auction. There the *Lucy* was purchased at a

low price by a Cuban captain in the employ of the DeWolfs and sailed away under the Cuban flag to rejoin the DeWolf operations. See Howe, *Mount Hope*, 107-8; William M. Fowler, *William Ellery: A Rhode Island Politico and Lord of Admiralty* (Metuchen, N.J.: Scarecrow Press, 1973), 175-76.

- See Howe, *Mount Hope*, 107-9; Nadalin, "Last Years," 46-47; Coughtry, *Notorious Triangle*, 217-18, 225-29.
- 36. See Deutsch, "The Elusive Guineamen," 229-53. Deutsch notes that "Only a quarter of Newport's leading merchants ever succumbed to the seduction of [the slave trade]." Ibid., 253. See also Hedges, Browns of Providence Plantations, 22. After examining the involvement of Aaron Lopez, said to be the most important Newporter in the slave trade in the decade before the American Revolution, Virginia Bever Platt concludes that "the triangular trade ... was not a major factor in the commerce of colonial New England." Virginia Bever Platt, "'And Don't Forget the Guinea Voyage': The Slave Trade of Aaron Lopez of Newport," William and Mary Quarterly, 3rd ser., 32 (1975), 618.
- 37. The Rhode Island Remonstrance of 1764, penned by Stephen Hopkins, stated that only 2,500 gallons of the 14,000 gallons of molasses imported the previous year came from British sources. See Bartlett, Records, 6:381.
- Coughtry, Notorious Triangle, 15; Deutsch, "The Elusive Guineamen," 231.
- 39. Deutsch, "The Elusive Guineamen," 238; see also Coughtry, *Notorious Triangle*, 88-89.
- 40. Coughtry, *Notorious Triangle*, 19. See also Deutsch, "The Elusive Guineamen," 236.
- 41. While the potential return on a slaving voyage was higher, the chances of losing the vessel were also higher, the insurance was more costly, and the officers and crew (not to speak of the slaves themselves) were more subject to deadly disease.
- 42. Between 1760 and 1776 Lopez sent fourteen ships to Africa for slaves, but he barely broke even for the effort. At the same time he dispatched nearly two hundred voyages in the rest of his trade and reaped a fortune. See Platt, "And Don't Forget the Guinea Voyage;" 601-18. Platt finds that "there is strong evidence that less than half of [Lopez's slaving voyages], and possibly only a total of four, turned a profit," and that the slave trade "was not on the whole a profitable part of [the] business" of Lopez and his father-in-law and business associate, Jacob Rodriguez Rivera. Ibid., 616, 617. See also Deutsch, "The Elusive Guineamen," 248.
- 43. Deutsch, "The Elusive Guineamen," 249.

Writings on Rhode Island History, 2001

GENERAL

ARONSON, STANLEY M., and BETTY E. ARONSON. "A Population in Transition: The Role of Demographic Data." *Rhode Island Jewish Historical Notes* 13 (November 2001): 408-20.

R.I. Jewish population.

CARROLL, CHARLES. "Six Decades in These Plantations." *Rhode Island History* 59 (May 2001): 37-64.

First published in *Providence Visitor*, 27 Oct. 1933, article deals with the previous six decades in Rhode Island history. Introduction to the reprint by Robert W. Hayman, pp. 35-36.

CONLEY, PATRICK T. *Joseph R. Weisberger: A Life in Law.* East Providence: Rhode Island Publications Society, 2001. 42 pp.

Rhode Island chief justice.

CONLEY, PATRICK T., and MANUEL GORRIARAN. Eminent Rhode Islanders: Biographical Profiles of the Inductees to the Rhode Island Heritage Hall of Fame, 1965-2000. [East Providence: Rhode Island Publications Society], 2001. Unpaged.

DeSIMONE, RUSSELL J. A Survey of 19th Century Rhode Island Billheads. Middletown: Bartlett Pr., 2001. iii, 52 pp.

- *THE ENCYCLOPEDIA of Rhode Island.* St. Clair Shores, Mich.: Somerset Publishers, 2001. vii, 437 pp.
- THE ENCYCLOPEDIA of Rhode Island Indians: Indians of Rhode Island and Eastern Woodlands. St. Clair Shores, Mich.: Somerset Publishers, 2001. vii, 475 pp.
- ERHARDT, JOHN G. *Historical Seekonk, Mass.*, 1812-1862: East Providence, 1812-1862; *Pawtucket*, 1812-1828. Vol. 4. Seekonk, Mass., 2001. ix, 889 pp.
- FINE, MICHAEL. "The Epidemiology of Work and Work-Related Disease in Rhode Island, 1876-2001." *Medicine and Health Rhode Island* 84 (June 2001): 189-91.

———. "Governor Lucius F. C. Garvin, MD— Rhode Island's Champion Dreamer." Medicine and Health\Rhode Island 84 (March 2001): 83-86.

Elected governor in 1902 and 1903.

- HARRIS, RICK. Rhode Island's Baseball Legacy (1827-1960): The National Pastime and the Origins and Development of Baseball in Rhode Island. Cranston: The Author, 2001. 56, [6] pp.
- . Rhode Island's Baseball Legacy (1827-1960): The Players. Cranston: The Author, 2001. 71, [6], 2, 2 pp.
- HERNDON, RUTH WALLIS. Unwelcome Americans: Living on the Margin in Eighteenth-Century New England. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2001. xi, 243 pp.

Warning-out in Rhode Island towns, ca. 1751-1800.

- HUNT, ROGER D. Colonels in Blue: Union Army Colonels of the Civil War; The New England States: Connecticut, Maine, Massachusetts, New Hampshire, Rhode Island, Vermont. Atglen, Pa.: Schiffer Military History, 2001. 224 pp.
- LANCASTER, JANE. "'I Would Have Made Out Very Poorly Had It Not Been for Her': The Life and Work of Christiana Bannister, Hair Doctress and Philanthropist." *Rhode Island History* 59 (November 2001): 103-21.
- LEEMAN, WILLIAM P. "Rhode Island's Controversial General: Nathanael Greene and the Continental Congress, 1776-1780." *Rhode Island History* 59 (August 2001): 85-100.
- NORTON, PAUL F. An Historical Guide to Rhode Island Stained Glass. Dublin, N.H.: William L. Bauhan, 2001. 223 pp.
- PUBLIC ARCHAEOLOGY LABORATORY. Amtrak's High Speed Rail Program: New Haven to Boston, History and Historic Resources. [Pawtucket], 2001. 80 pp.

Roger Parks is the editor of both the Papers of General Nathanael Greene project at the Rhode Island Historical Society and the Bibliographies of New England History series. His bibliography for 1999-2000 appeared in the November 2001 issue of Rhode Island History.

- STACHIW, MYRON O., CLAIRE W. DEMPSEY, and LAURA B. DRIEMEYER. *The Early Architecture and Landscapes of the Narragansett Basin.* [Newport?]: Vernacular Architecture Forum, 2001. 3 vols.
- "WRITINGS on Rhode Island History, 1999-2000." Rhode Island History 59 (November 2001): 123-27.

Roger Parks, ed.

BARRINGTON

BARRINGTON PRESERVATION SOCIETY. From World War II to the Millennium: The Transformation of Barrington. [Barington], 2001. 103 pp.

BRISTOL

CONLEY, PATRICK T., and JAMES J. MULLEN. *The History of Gale Winds—One Bristol Point Road: A Ferry Runs through It*. East Providence: Rhode Island Publications Society, 2001. 56 pp.

CENTRAL FALLS

WOLKOVICH-VALKAVICIUS, WILLIAM L. A Glimpse at the Origin of the Polish National Catholic Church in Central Falls, Rhode Island. Scranton, Pa.: Polish National Catholic Church, 2001. [18] pp.

From PNCC Studies 20 (1999/2000): 69-86.

EAST GREENWICH

BAMBERG, CHERRY FLETCHER. Elder John Gorton and the Six Principle Baptist Church of East Greenwich, Rhode Island. . Greenville: Rhode Island Genealogical Society, 2001. xv, 614 pp.

NEWPORT

- BEST COMPANIONS: Letters of Eliza Middleton Fisher and Her Mother, Mary Hering Middleton, from Charleston, Philadelphia, and Newport, 1839-1846. Eliza Cope Harrison, ed. Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 2001. xliv, 532 pp.
- BROWN, BENJAMIN. "The Rebirth of the Jewish Community in Newport, 1850-1854." Rhode Island Jewish Historical Notes 13 (November 2001): 421-38.
- HATTENDORF, JOHN B. Semper Eadem: A History of Trinity Church in Newport, 1698-2000. Newport: The Church, 2001. ix, 525 pp.

- NIMMO, EILEEN G., and JOHN L. NIMMO. "The Point" of Newport, R.I. Newport: J & E Pub., 2001. vi, 149 pp.
- RILEY, MARILYN ELIZABETH. "The Casino Theatre at Newport, Rhode Island, the Summer Colonists' Playground: Reality, Grandeur, Memories, 1881-1960." Ph.D. dissertation, Tufts University, 2001. 243 pp.
- STERNGASS, JON R. First Resorts: Pursuing Pleasure at Saratoga Springs, Newport, and Coney Island. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2001. ix, 374 pp.

NORTH KINGSTOWN

LOXTON, GEORGE R. Davisville, Rhode Island: A History of the Textile Mill Village of Davisville, North Kingstown, Rhode Island, since the Arrival of Joshua Davis in 1694. Baltimore: Gateway Press, 2001. xix, 460 pp.

PROVIDENCE

BARBER, SAUL. "My Life at the Jewish Orphanage of Rhode Island." *Rhode Island Jewish Historical Notes* 13 (November 2001): 451-77.

1927-1936.

- FERGUSON, CYNTHIA COMERY. "Public Need and Public Health: The Early Years of the Providence District Nursing Association." *Rhode Island History* 59 (February 2001): 3-17.
- LEMONS, J. STANLEY. *First: The First Baptist Church in America.* Providence: Charitable Baptist Society, 2001. v, 137 pp.
- MILLER, STEPHANIE. "The First Russian Jews in Rhode Island." *Rhode Island Jewish Historical Notes* 13 (November 2001): 391-407.

Ca. 1900.

NELSON, ADAM R. "Setting Students Free." Brown Alumni Magazine 102 (September/ October 2001): 50-55.

On the Brown University background of philosopher and educator Alexander Meikeljohn (1872-1964), taken from the author's recently published biography of Meikeljohn.

SOUTH KINGSTOWN

WALLER, JOSEPH N., JR., and ALAN D. LEVEILLEE. "Archaeology and Municipal Burial Ordinances: A Case from Narragansett Country." Massachusetts Archaeological Society, *Bulletin* 62 (Spring 2001): 11-18.

Discovery at a house construction site in Wakefield (1999).

WARWICK

- LEVEILLEE, ALAN D. "Discovery and Rediscovery of a Remnant 17th Century Narragansett Burial Ground in Warwick, Rhode Island." Massachusetts Archaeological Society, *Bulletin* 62 (Spring 2001): 46-51.
- LANG, WILLIAM H. The Imperishable Gift: Kent Hospital, the First 50 Years. N.p., 2001. 179 pp.

WESTERLY

LEMENTOWICZ, ANTHONY M., JR. "Trouble in Labor's Eden: Labor Conflict in the Quarries of Westerly, 1871-1922." *Rhode Island History* 59 (February 2001): 19-30.

WOONSOCKET

SILVER, ALENE F. "Lawrence Spitz, Champion of the Common Man." *Rhode Island Jewish Historical Notes* 13 (November 2001): 439-50.

Organizer for Independent Textile Union (1930s).

Index to Volume 60

Abolition Society, 96-97, 98-99 Abolitionist movement, 55 Adams, John Quincy, 77, 88 African Americans, 73; "Rhode Island and the Slave Trade," 95-104 Agnew, Spiro, 16 Algerine Law, 71 Allen, William, 72-73 American Citizens' Association, 33 American Revolution, 95-96, 98, 102 "And Don't Forget the Guinea Voyage': The Slave Trade of Aaron Lopez of Newport" (Platt), 102 Antietam, Battle of, 60 Appy, Christian, 5, 15, 19 Armory Hall (Woonsocket), 30, 31 Aurora Club (Providence), 47 Balbo, Italo, 42, 49, 50 Balch, Joseph P., 62 Bancroft, George, 74, 75, 88 Baptists, 31, 32, 34, 96, 99 Barrington, 106 Baskir, Lawrence, 6 Benton, Thomas Hart, 73 Bibliography, "Writings on Rhode Island History, 2001," 105-6 Blacks, 73; "Rhode Island and the Slave Trade," 95-104 Blair, Francis P., 73, 74 Blatchford, Richard M., 76 Borden, Luther, 77 Boston Atlas, 80 Boston Pilot, 31 Boston Post, 80 Boston Quarterly Review, 80 Boston Relief Committee, 30 Bosworth, R. J. B., 51 Bourn, William E., 58 Bove, Rev. Antonio, 46 Bowen, James, 76 Bristol, 30, 33, 34, 98, 100, 102, 106 Brown, James (1698-1739), 98, 100 Brown, James (1761-1834), 67 Brown, John, 68, 97, 98-100 Brown, John A., 72 Brown, John Nicholas, 67 Brown, Joseph, 98, 100 Brown, Moses, 96, 98-99, 100, 102 Brown, Nicholas, 98, 100 Brown, Obadiah, 98, 100 Brown & Ives, 67 Brown Daily Herald, 12-13, 17 Browns of Providence Plantations, The (Hedges), 67, 68, 102 Brownson, Orestes, 80-81, 82-88

Brownson's Quarterly Review, 87 Brown University, 12, 13, 15, 17, 27, 67, 68, 96 Bryant, William Cullen, 75, 76 Buchanan, James, 55 Bull Run, First Battle of, 58-59 Bull Run Gun, 59, 61, 63 Buonanno, Ilaria Martella, 42 Burges, Walter S., 31 Burgess, Thomas M., 31 Burke, Edmund, 73 Burnside, Ambrose E., 56, 58, 59, 60, 62 Calhoun, John C., 73, 84, 85, 88 Cambreleng, C. C., 76 Campus Action Council (Brown University), 13 Capotosto, Antonio A., 44, 48 Carpenter, Thomas F., 31 Castallo, Teresa, 42 Catholics, 27-28, 31, 32, 33-34, 42, 46, 71, 87, 88 Cella, Louis J., 44 Central Falls, 18, 30, 106 Charitable Baptist Society, 99 Charter of 1663, 71, 74, 81, 87-88 Chatfield, Charles, 5, 12 Chiappinelli, Salvatore, 42 China trade, 98 Chyet, Stanley, 102 Cianciarulo, Benjamin, 39 Civil War, "The Providence Marine Corps of Artillery in the Civil War," 55-64 Clark, Bishop Thomas M., 55 Clay, Henry, 29 Clow, Jonathan, 33 Cole, Arthur H., 67 Collier, Peter, 4 Collins, Charles, 100 Columbus Exchange Bank, 42 Confederation Congress, 97 Congregationalists, 31, 32, 34, 96 Congress, U.S., 97 Congress of Racial Equality, 14 Conley, Patrick T., "Popular Sovereignty or Public Anarchy? America Debates the Dorr Rebellion," 71-91 Connecticut, slavery in, 95, 96 Constitutional Convention of 1787, 97 Continental Congress, 97 Continental Little League, 11 Cope, Thomas P., 31 Corry, Rev. John, 28 Coughtry, Jay, 97, 100, 101, 102 Courts, Rhode Island, 40, 44, 45 Cranston, 5, 11 Crasto, Abraham J., 75

Crittenden, John, 30 Cumberland, 30

D'Agostino, Peter, 46 Dallas, George M., 29, 72, 74 D'Annunzio, Gabriele, 48 D'Annunzio, Ugo Veniero, 43 Dante Alighieri School, 39-40, 50 De Angelis, Raffaele, 42 DeBenedetti, Charles, 5, 12 DeKay, George, 30 Dellegatta, Federico, 51 Democratic party, 6, 11, 15, 27, 30, 31, 33, 39, 40, 45, 46, 48, 55, 72, 73-76, 80, 81, 82-83, 84, 88 De Orchis, Vincenzo, 42, 45, 50 De Pasquale, Luigi, 39, 40, 44, 45, 46, 48 Deutsch, Sarah, 101, 102 DeWolf, George, 100, 102 DeWolf, James, 100 DeWolf family, 100, 102 Dexter Ballou and Son (Woonsocket), 31 Dexter Training Ground (Providence), 57 Diaz, Armando, 45 Diggins, John P., 51 Di Iorio, Giuseppe, 42 Disowning Slavery (Melish), 96 Dorr Rebellion and Thomas Wilson Dorr, 27; "Popular Sovereignty or Public Anarchy? America Debates the Dorr Rebellion," 71-91 Dovle, Thomas A., 62 Draft, military. See Selective service Duffield, Marcus, 39 Duncan, Alexander, 31 East Greenwich, 106

East Greenwich, 106 East Providence, 59 Eco d'America, L', 44 Eco del Rhode Island, L', 39, 46, 48 "Elusive Guineamen: Newport Slavers, 1735-1774, The" (Deutsch), 102 Emancipation act of 1784, 96 Empire State (ship), 56 Episcopalians, 32, 34 Ethiopia, 40, 42, 43, 44, 48, 49

Farnum, Welcome, 31
Fascist clubs, 39, 41-42, 45, 50
Fascist League of North America, 41, 42
Federal Hill (Providence), "Italian Fascism and the Italian Americans of Providence," 39-53
Federation of the Italian World War Veterans, 43-44
Fegiz, Pierpaolo Luzzato, 49
Fenner, Arthur, 99
Ferguson, Cynthia Comery, "The Providence

Marine Corps of Artillery in the Civil War," 55-64 First Baptist Church (Providence), 32, 96 First Congregational Church (Newport), 96 Fitzpatrick, Bishop John, 28 Forbes, Robert, 30 Foss, S. S., 30 Franklin Lyceum, 77 Fredericksburg, Battle of, 60-61 French and Indian War, 98 Gallup, Edwin C., 61, 62 Gaspee, HMS, 101 General Assembly. See Rhode Island General Assembly Gerry, Peter G., 45 Gettysburg, Battle of, 61 Gettysburg Gun, 61 Gordon, John, 28 Gordon, Nathaniel, 97 Government, theories of, 72, 73, 75, 77, 80-88 Greeley, Horace, 75, 77, 80, 88 Green, Theodore Francis, 43, 44, 45, 46 Greene, Albert Collins, 29 Greene, Lorenzo, 100 Greene, Welcome Arnold, 55 Greenville (Smithfield), 34 Grzyb, Frank, 6 Hall, Edward B., 31 Hanley, Kevin C., 11 Hansen, Mary Merolla, 48-49 Harkins, Bishop Matthew, 46 Harpers Ferry, 58 Harris, Edward, 31 Hartford, Diocese of, 31 Harvey, Jacob, 28 Hazard, John G., 61, 62 Hazard, Rowland, 96 Hazard, Thomas, 96 Hedges, James B., 67-68, 100, 102 Herreshoff, Nathanael Greene, 67 Hibernia (ship), 28 Holy Ghost Church (Providence), 39, 46 Holy Ghost School (Providence), 39 Homecoming (Greene), 4 Hope (ship), 99 Hope Furnace, 68 Hopkins, Samuel, 96 Hopkins, Stephen, 68, 100-101 Hopkinton, 27, 28 Horowitz, David, 4 Howe, George, 102 Howell, David, 96, 99 Howland, John, 31 Hubbard, Henry, 74 Huebner, Andrew J., "Support Unseen: Rhode Island and the Vietnam War, 1965-1973," 3-24 Hughes, Bishop John, 28 Hughes, Jeremiah, 80 Humphrey, Hubert, 6 Hunt, Washington, 29

Immigrants, 27-28, 33, 40-41, 44, 46, 50 Indians, American, 95 Ireland, famine relief, "'Not Forgotten in Their Affliction': Irish Famine Relief from Rhode Island, 1847," 27-36 Irish, 27-28, 30, 31, 33, 46 Italian Echo, 40, 42, 48, 49 Italia nel passato e nel presente, L' (Italy past and present), 39-40 Italian Review, 45 Italians, "Italian Fascism and the Italian Americans of Providence," 39-53 Ives, Moses B., 31

Jackson, Andrew, 73-74 Jackson, Charles, 31 *Jamestown* (ship), 30 Jaycees, 11 John Carter Brown Library (Providence), 67, 68 Johnson, Lyndon, 4, 7, 8, 9, 10, 14, Johnston, Joseph E., 58, 59

King, Samuel Ward, 76, 80 King George's War, 98 King Philip's War, 95 Knight, Robert, 31 Know-Nothing party, 33 Knowles, Edward P., 31 Ku Klux Klan, 45

Law and Order party, 27, 71, 75, 76 League of Nations, 42, 49 Lemons, J. Stanley, "Rhode Island and the Slave Trade," 95-104 Lewy, Guenter, 4 Lincoln, Abraham, 55, 56-57, 59, 63 Linden Place (Bristol), 100 Lombardi, Domenico, 42 Lopez, Aaron, 101, 102 Lopez of Newport: Colonial American Merchant Prince (Chyet), 102 Luconi, Stefano, "Italian Fascism and the Italian Americans of Providence," 39-53 *Lucy* (ship), 100 Luther v. Borden, 72, 77 Lynch, Lyncoln, 14

Macedonian (ship), 30, 32 Manassas, First Battle of, 58-59 Manning, James, 96, 99 Marchetti, Amelia, 42 Marinelli, Nicola, 42 Martella, Angelo, 45 Mary (ship), 100 Mary and Martha (ship), 31 Massachusetts, slavery in, 95, 96 Matthewson, Allen C., 32 Mattia, Emilio, 42 Mauran, Edward C., 62 McCain, John, 20 McCarthy, Dave, 4 McCoy, Thomas P., 45 McLoughlin, William, 13 McNeill, William G., 76 Mechanics Hall (Providence), 31 Melish, Joanne Pope, 96 Mellon, Andrew W., 48 Methodists, 11 Might and Right (Whipple), 87 Military Order of the Purple Heart, 11 Ming, Alexander, Jr., 75 Monahan, Peter, 3

Monroe, John Albert, 59, 62 Moore, Eli, 75, 76 Morea (ship), 33 Morse, Nathan T., 58 Moses Brown: Reluctant Reformer (Thompson), 102 Mount Hope: A New England Chronicle (Howe), 102 Mussolini, Benito, 39-45, 48-51

Nardella, Luigi, 46-47 Narragansett Bay, 61-62 Narragansett Indians, 95 National Guard, 18 National Vietnam Veterans Memorial, 20 Native Americans, 95 Navigation Acts, 100-101 Nel paese del sole (In the land of sunshine), 40 New England Committee for the Relief of Ireland and Scotland, 30, 33 New Orleans Commercial Bulletin, 80 New York American, 80 New York City Irish Relief Committee, 30 New York Commercial Advertiser, 76, 80 New York Courier and Enquirer, 80 New York Evening Post, 75, 80 New York New Era, 76, 80 New York Tribune, 75, 80 Newport, 27, 30, 33, 34, 95, 96, 98, 101, 102, 106 Newport Daily News, 8 Niles' Register, 80 Nixon, Richard, 4, 5, 6, 15, 16, 19 North Kingstown, 106 North Providence, 8 Northwest Ordinance, 97 Notorious Triangle, The (Coughtry), 97, 102

O'Connell, Daniel, 27-28 107th Signal Company (National Guard), 18 O'Reilly, Rev. Charles, 31, 34 Osborne, John, 30 O'Sullivan, John L., 80-82, 84-85, 86-87 Otway, Cesar, 32 Owens, Mackubin Thomas, 4

Pachero, Henry, 11 Parenti, Rev. Flaminio, 39 Parks, Roger, "Writings on Rhode Island History, 2001," 107-8 Parmenter, A. W., 75 Pastore, John O., 6, 11, 12, Patterson, Robert, 58 Paul VI, Pope, 13 Pawtucket, 27, 30, 34 Pawtucket Gazette, 28, 29, 30, 32 Pawtucket Times, 12 Pell, Claiborne, 6, 7, 12, 14, 18 People's Constitution, 71, 73, 75, 81, 87 Pesaturo, Ubaldo U. M., 50 Petrarca, Orazio, 40 Piracy, 100, 102 Platt, Virgina Bever, 102 Plymouth Colony, slavery in, 95 Polk, James Knox, 30, 72, 74 Popular constituent sovereignty, "Popular Sovereignty or Public Anarchy? America Debates the Dorr Rebellion," 71-91 Portsmouth, 95 Prete, Frank, 50 Privateering, 98, 100, 102

Propertants, 11, 27, 28, 31, 32, 33, 34, 71, 80, 86, 95-Providence, 8, 11, 13, 14, 15, 17, 27, 28, 31, 32, 33, 34, 39-51, 55, 57, 61, 62, 95, 98, 99, 100, 101, 102,106 Providence and Worcester Railroad, 31 Providence Association of Mechanics and Manufacturers, 31, 32 Providence Evening Bulletin, 3, 17, 18, 20, 49 Providence Gazette, 98-99 Providence Handel and Haydn Society, 32 Providence Journal, 4, 6, 8-9, 12, 14, 15, 17, 20, 28, 31, 32, 49, 50, 51, 56, 62 Providence Marine Corps of Artillery, "The Providence Marine Corps of Artillery in the Civil War," 55-64 Providence Peace Action Committee, 12, 14 Providence Repeal Organization of the Friends of Ireland, 28 Providence Republican Herald, 28, 31, 32 Providence Society for Promoting the Abolition of Slavery, 96-97, 98-99 Providence Temperance and Moral Reform Repeal Association, 28 Purdy, Elijah F., 76 Quakers (Society of Friends), 28, 31, 32, 33, 34, 95-96.99 Queen Anne's War, 98 Quinlan, Ray, 3 Quinn, Patrick Henry, 45 Quonset Naval Air Station, 18 Quonset navy base, 17 Quonset Point Officers' Club, 11 Randolph, George E., 62 Rathbone, William, 32, 33 Red Cross, Italian, 40, 42, 43, 44 Remington, Benjamin F., 58 Republican party, 20, 39, 45, 48, 55 Revolutionary War, 95-96, 98, 102 Reynolds, William H., 57-58 Rhode Island, demographics in 1970, 5-6 Rhode Island, presidential vote in 1968, 5-6 Rhode Island, University of. See University of Rhode Island Rhode Island Army National Gaurd, 18 Rhode Island Committee for Peace in Vietnam, 12, 14.18 Rhode Island Echo, 44, 50 Rhode Island General Assembly, 8, 11, 33, 40, 96, 98 Rhode Island High School Students for Peace, 14 Rhode Island Historical Society, 67, 68 Rhode Island Methodist Association, 11 Rhode Island Suffrage Association, 71, 72 Rhodes, Elisha, 58, 60 Rhodes, James T., 32 Richmond Enquirer, 80 Ritchie, Thomas, 80 Robinson, Thomas, 96 Roelker, William G., 67 Roger Williams VHF Society, 8 Roman Catholics. See Catholics Rotch, William, 96 Rum production in Rhode Island, 101 Russo, Albert, 50 Russo, Albert Peter, 48 Russo, Maria, 51

Sacco-Vanzetti case, 41 St. Ann School (Providence), 39 St. Ann's Church (Providence), 39, 46 St. John's Episcopal Church (Providence), 32 St. Patrick's Church (Providence), 31 SS. Peter and Paul Church (Providence), 31 Sally (ship), 98 Salvadori, Massimo, 44 Salvemini, Gaetano, 44 Salzillo, Francesco, 42 Santangini, Ernest, 46 Sarah Sands (ship), 28 Sasso, Rev. Carlo, 39 Schlesinger, Arthur, Jr., 81 Scotland, famine relief, 27, 28, 29, 30, 32-33 Scott, Charles V., 59 Scotti, Ida, 42 Seaflower (ship), 98 Second Congregational Church (Newport), 96 Selective service, 6, 8, 14, 15, 20 Sereno, Renzo, 44 Seward, William H., 76, 77 Sgambato, Frank, 46 Sheldon, Irving C., "350,000 Bits of Paper," 67-68 Sheldon, William, 32 Sisson, Henry T., 62 Slamm, Levi D., 76, 80 Slavery, "Rhode Island and the Slave Trade," 95-104 Slocum, John S., 57, 58, 59 Smith Act (1940), 50 Smith, James Y., 62 Smith, Major, 62 Smith, Perry, 72 Smithfield, 31, 34 Smuggling, 100-101 Sons of Italy, 48 Sorrentino, Vincent, 42 South Kingstown, 106 Sprague, Amasa, 28 Sprague, William, 55-56, 57, 58, 62 Squantum Club (East Providence), 59 Stephens, Wiiliam Picard, 67 Sterry, Cyprian, 99 Stiles, Ezra, 96 Strauss, William, 6 Streeter, John W., 67, 68 Strum, Harvey, "'Not Forgotten in Their Affliction': Irish Famine Relief from Rhode Island, 1847," 27-36 Students for a Democratic Society, 13 Sturzo, Don Luigi, 44 Supreme Court, U.S., 72, 77

Tammany Hall, 75, 76 Taney, Roger, 77 Thomas, Rev. Edwin, 31 Thompson, Mack, 102 Tilden, Samuel J., 75, 76 Tompkins, Charles H., 56, 62 Tompkins, John A., 60 Tyler, Bishop William, 31 Tyler, John, 71, 72-73, 75, 81

Unitarians, 31, 34 United Colonies, 95 United States Magazine and Democratic Review, 80-87 University of Rhode Island, 4, 8, 13, 14, 15, 16

Uptown Theatre (Providence), 43 Valley Falls (Cumberland), 30 Van Buren, Martin, 74 Van Deusen, Glvndon, 75 Vanderpoel, Aaron, 76 Vervena, Sofia, 42 Viccarone, Luigi, 42 Vietnam Veterans against the War, 16 Vietnam War, "Support Unseen: Rhode Island and the Vietnam War, 1965-1973," 3-24 Vittoria Colonna, 41 Vittorio Veneto, 41, 45, 50 Volpi, Giuseppe, 48 Wallace, George, 15 Wardwell, George, 30 Warren, 30 Warwick, 11, 95, 106 Washington, D.C., 56, 59, 61 Washington (D.C.) National Intelligencer, 80 Washington, George, 97 Waterford (Smithfield), 31 Wayland, Francis, 27, 31 Webster, Daniel, 77, 88 Weed, Thurlow, 75, 76, 77 Westerly, 106 Westerly Sun, 8, 10, Westminster Hall (Providence), 32 Whaling, 96, 102 Wheel of Fortune, The (ship), 98 Wheeler, Earle, 13 Wheeler, Samuel W., 31 Whig party, 27, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 72, 74, 75, 76, 77, 80, 81, 88 Whipple, Frances Harriet, 87 William Dugan (ship), 30 Williams, Roger, 95 Wilson, Woodrow, 45, 48 Winship, George Parker, 67 Woodbury, Levi, 72 Woonsocket, 9, 27, 30-31, 34, 106 Woonsocket Call, 8 Woonsocket Irish Relief Committee, 27 Woonsocket Patriot, 29, 30-31 World War I, 42, 43, 45, 49 World War II, 19, 40, 43, 44, 50, 51 Wright, Silas, Jr., 73

Yatman, Ellis, 45

Young, Marilyn, 5

Rhode Island History 110 Benevolent Street Providence, Rhode Island 02906-3152 USPS no. 464-780

PERIODICALS Postage paid at Providence, ri

Cover

Detail from an advertisement in the Newport Mercury, 18 September 1797. RIHS Collection (RHi X3 7543).